
Shoshone Municipal Water Joint Powers Board

Board Proceedings

Monday, January 9, 2017, 10:00 a.m.

A regular meeting of the Shoshone Municipal Water Joint Powers Board was held at its Water Treatment Plant, January 9, 2017.

           

PRESENT:
 Bryan Lee, Craig Sorenson, Don Richards, Jim Mentock, Steve Miller, 


  
Jim Hillberry, and J.R. Gonzales
                  ABSENT:     None          



                  ALSO PRESENT:  Craig Barsness, Dave Egan, Dexter Woodis, and Susanne Klindt
Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m.
Minutes

Chairman Miller asked for approval of the minutes of the December 12, 2016 board meeting. Jim Mentock made a motion to approve the minutes of the December 12, 2016 meeting as printed.  Second by J.R. Gonzales.  AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Richards, Mentock, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.  NAY: none. Motion carried.
Executive Session Minutes
Chairman Miller asked for approval of the minutes of the December 12, 2016 executive session. Don Richards made a motion to approve the minutes of the December 12, 2016 executive session as printed.  Second by Jim Hillberry.  AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Richards, Mentock, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

Bills

Chairman Miller asked for approval of the January 9, 2017 bills list totaling $63,954.82.  There was brief discussion regarding the bills.  Don Richards made a motion to approve the bills as listed.  Second by Bryan Lee.  AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Richards, Mentock, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

Public Comments

Chairman Miller asked for public comments.  There were no public comments.

(Craig Sorenson arrived at 10:04 a.m.)

Update on the Cathodic Protection Upgrade Deep Bed Anode Well project
The Manager reported that we are waiting on Bill Spicklemire to arrive in early February to start up the rectifiers on the anode wells at both the Plant and the Booster Pump Station.
Update on the Pipeline Relocation II project

· The Manager distributed a list of the eight contractors who have submitted prequalification packets. DOWL is reviewing these submissions and will present their recommendations at the February meeting. 
· The contractors submitting prequalification packets were:

Barnum Construction, Buffalo, Wyoming

COP Wyoming, Sheridan, Wyoming

Garney, Littleton, Colorado

Knife River, Billings, Montana

Mountain View Building, Sheridan, Wyoming

Van Con Inc., Springville, Utah

Wagner Construction, International Falls, Minnesota

Wilson Brothers, Lovell, Wyoming

· The Manager reported that the 90% plans should be out soon. Jade Gernant, DOWL, will be at the February board meeting. The project should be available for bid by April, maybe sooner.
· The Manager noted that the payment for the final easement was on today’s bills list. He thanked Don Richards for his efforts in getting this last easement signed.
· The Manager has been in contact with the BLM regarding the requested easement from them. Today is 60 days since the application was submitted, so we should be hearing from them soon.

· The Manager reported that Lynn Hill, DOWL, had contacted him regarding overbilling submitted to them by Morrison Maierle, requesting the board’s help for payment for these amounts outside of DOWL’s original engineering agreement. The Manager suggested to Mr. Hill that he present his request at the February board meeting.
Update on the Emergency Pump Retrofit project

· The Manager reported that last month we withheld 10% from the total cost of/payment on this project, pending the repair work on the new EPS pumps. While the pumps worked well, the seals leaked when they should not have.
· The Manager spoke with Advance Pump and Equipment to determine how to do the repair. They would like us to run the pumps one more time with their representative present so that they can determine the best method for repairs. We have asked them to wait until the cold weather subsides to do this run.

Rate / fee increase starting July 1, 2017

· The Manager is asking for a $1 TEF increase. With the addition of a service area within NRWD, the increase will generate about $160,000 per year. These funds will be used for upcoming maintenance and equipment replacement projects including the pipeline relocation II project. In the near future, we will have several expensive projects including: raw and treated water line valve replacements; lagoon rebuilds; new roofs for several plant buildings; and more unexpected expenses that we have come to expect with a 25-year old system.
· The Manager also reported that after the heavy December snow fall, the Chief Pipeline Operator did a generator test. The heavy snow had packed the cooling fan in the load shedder, which burned up instead of shutting down. The unexpected cost to replace this item (also 25 years old) will be approximately $15,000.
· There was brief discussion of both the projected and unexpected projects and associated costs.

· The Manager noted WWDC’s suggested guidelines of maintaining reserves above $1 million at a minimum. Our TEF fees are currently allocated as $7.50 to debt service and $2.50 to O&M. The $1 TEF increase will increase the O&M allocation to $3.50.

· Bryan Lee made a motion to raise the TEF fee by $1 per month, making for a total monthly fee per tap equivalent of $11, to become effective on July 1, 2017 and billed for the first time on August 1, 2017. Second by Jim Hillberry. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

Chief Operator’s Report
· The Chief Plant Operator (CPO) gave an overview of the Monthly Production Summary report.

· Operation overtime included the holidays and the end of the most recent River Run.
· Fourth quarter DBP testing came in well within limits.
· Due to the severe weather in December, we have had to hire Harris Trucking for snow removal on the plant roads. There were several days during the December weather that employees couldn’t get into the plant without walking in.
· The CPO apologized for cell reference errors in the Monthly Production Summary report and stated he would mail the corrected report to board members.
Chief Pipeline Operator’s Report

· The Chief Pipeline Operator thanked the board on behalf of the staff for the Christmas bonus.
· He also reported that current work on the treated water pipeline included retrofitting some valves at the Powell service connection and at Pressure Control Station #3, converting these valves to pressure relief and flow control. He is working with Jade Gernant, DOWL, on improvements to the PCSs that are a part of the pipeline relocation II project.
· During snow removal efforts at the plant and the lagoons, he managed to get the rented bobcat stuck in one of the lagoons, necessitating a tow truck call/additional bill.
· In a recent conversation with Dale Weaver Inc., he was told that they would be here on January 23rd to pull one of the EPS pumps for repair.

Manager’s Report

· WYO-STAR interest for December is not in yet. November was 0.418%. Rates should begin to rise as the Fed increased rates 0.25%.

· Water usage increases in cold weather, resulting in an increase of 11.7% in December over the previous year. We are now up 2.2% for the fiscal year.

·  The Manager reported that there is no additional information on the Byron water group after their meeting last month. They do have enough people signed up to pursue the new water district, with Wyoming Rural Water Systems seeking money to do their initial feasibility study.
Other Business

There was no other business to report.

Adjourn

At 11:06 a.m., Craig Sorenson made a motion that the meeting be adjourned.  Second by J.R. Gonzales.  AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.   NAY: none. Motion carried. Meeting adjourned.


Attest:
   

Chairman

Secretary

